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NORTH PARK HISTORICAL SOCIETY 
FEBRUARY 2017 MEETING NOTES 

 
DATE:  FEBRUARY 16, 2017   TIME: 6:30 PM 
 
The first part of this meeting was a Business Meeting of the North Park Historical Society 
(NPHS) Board of Directors, and the second part was the activities discussion for the 
organization. These notes include updates as March 5, 2017. 
 
The next meeting will be THURSDAY March 16, 2017 at 6:30 pm in a second floor meeting 
room at Grace Lutheran Church, 3967 Park Boulevard.  
 
1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS  
The following members of the NPHS Board of Directors were present:  

Steve Hon  Katherine Hon 
Bob Bauer  George Franck 
Jody Surowiec  Claudia Watts 
Randy Sappenfield Sharon Turner 
Michael Thornhill  

The following members of the NPHS Board of Directors were absent: 
Paul Spears Judy Ciampoli      Hilda Yoder 

Tim and Sue also joined us. Welcome! 
 
2. AGENDA REVIEW AND ANNOUNCEMENTS 
The latest issue of the Pacific Beach Historical Society newsletter was circulated for viewing. 
Katherine shared her latest PastMatters columns in Uptown News (see the end of these notes). 
Her articles were about the newest tenant and the history of the "Claire de Lune" building at 
Kansas and University, and the Palisade Gardens roller skating rink. 
 
Steve announced that the city Historical Resources Board staff are starting the historic district 
processing for Spaulding Place and Valle Vista Terrace and have requested information from 
NPHS. Update: Katherine clipped the text in the North Park history book about Valle Vista 
Terrace and emailed it to Kelley Stanco at the HRB for their use. 
 
George announced that the 
garden apartments built in 
1947 on Ohio Street may 
be at risk for 
redevelopment. He 
describes these units in an 
article he is preparing as 
follows: "4469-4517 Ohio 
Street: Midway between 
Adams Avenue & “The 
Boulevard” corridors, these 
garden apartments appear 
to be the largest group in 
North Park. Grouped 
around three shared garden areas, the two story buildings are of a modernist, Minimal 
Traditional style. Second floor entrance balconies reflect a Monterey Revival style popular 
during the 1935 Exposition in Balboa Park." The Los Angeles Conservancy is trying to preserve 
such kinds of post-World War II development in their city, but San Diego may not be so inclined.  
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Jody announced that the Post Office development on North Park Way is for sale. 
 
3. MINUTES ACCEPTANCE 
The minutes from the January19, 2017 NPHS meeting have been posted on the website.  
 
BUSINESS PORTION OF MEETING 
 
4. TREASURER’S REPORT 
The financials for the period of January 1 to February 14, 2017 were sent to Board Members in 
advance of the meeting. During this period, three members renewed (thank you, Linda, Cia and 
Bob) and we gained one new member (welcome, Kate!). Two tee-shirts ordered in advance 
were distributed and paid for, and Amazon paid us for one North Park history book. We received 
$134 in donations. Our expenses included $323 for the City permit to use the Balboa Tennis 
Club parking lot for the 2017 Car Show (coming September 9, 2017 - save the date!). We also 
donated $100 to Grace Lutheran Church to thank them for letting us use their meeting room for 
our monthly meetings. 
 
Steve submitted the County grant application for 2017-2018 that was incorporated into the 
budget and approved unanimously at the January 19, 2017 meeting. He has received 
confirmation that the application is complete.   
 
ACTIVITIES PORTION OF MEETING 
 
5. WATER TOWER PUBLIC ART PROJECT UPDATE 
Steve and Katherine have a meeting at the Water Tower set up with Christine Jones with the 
City Commission for Arts and Culture and our art consultant Gail Goldman for February 23. 
Update: On February 23, 2017, Christine Jones met Steve, Katherine, and Gail Goldman at the 
Water Tower. We got a lot of useful information from Christine. The City is open to considering 
an art installation on the fence above the rectangular concrete reservoir, which is the element 
that NPHS had decided late last year would be the most feasible. At the site, we agreed that the 
expanse of fence along the top of the concrete reservoir facing Howard Avenue from the 
intersection of Howard Avenue and Oregon Avenue eastward would be the best segment of 
fencing to focus proposals on. Christine also communicated to us that the City may consider a 
"loan" process where the art would be displayed for up to 5 years, which could be a good 
compromise between a short-term exhibition of up to a year and a permanent donation of the art 
to the City. Our next step is to revise our draft Call for Artists for review and approval by the 
NPHS Board reflecting this information, and then allow Christine to read the Call for Artists so 
she can provide her comments and guidance.  
 
6. NORTH PARK PLANNING COMMITTEE ELECTIONS  
The North Park Planning Committee will hold elections for new board members on March 21, 
2017. Tim announced that he is running for a seat on the board. In his career he has been a city 
planner and was chief Policy Advisor for Councilmember Marti Emerald. He also has served on 
the Tierrasanta Community Planning Committee, so he is very familiar with the activities and 
responsibilities for volunteering in that kind of organization. Good luck, Tim! 
 
Jody announced that the North Park Maintenance Assessment District (MAD) has decided they 
do not want to become a subset of the North Park Planning Committee, and will discuss 
withdrawal of that proposal at the next Planning Committee meeting. 
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7. OSHER LIFELONG LEARNING INSTITUTE LECTURE AND DRYDEN DISTRICT 
TOUR 

Katherine and George are presenting a PowerPoint lecture about North Park's history and 
architecture for this adult education group on March 7, 2017 at 1:00 pm at UCSD. Then on 
March 11, the following Saturday starting at 10:00 am, NPHS will conduct a tour of the Dryden 
District for the class. There may be 25 people so George and Michael will each guide a group, 
with several helpers for each. Claudia and Jody can walk with George and show photos, and 
Randy and Tim can help Michael and show photos. Steve and Katherine will be there to 
coordinate with the Osher leader and take latecomers. If you want to help, the Dryden tour is a 
great one to learn about North Park. Contact Katherine at info@northparkhistory.org if you are 
interested. It is always good to have a few extra "herders" to keep people from wandering into 
the street. 
 
8. ANNUAL EVENTS 
The annual events NPHS is participating in or organizing include the following: 

 NPHS Special Presentation by Elsa Sevilla: May 18, 2017. Elsa Sevilla, who 
presents " San Diego's Historic Places" on KPBS, has agreed to give a lecture at 
our special history presentation evening on May 18 at 6:30 pm at Grace Lutheran 
Church. The lecture will be free and open to all. There may even be cookies! 

 North Park Festival of the Arts: May 20, 2017. We are getting our booth fee 
waived in exchange for George conducting a commercial walking tour for North 
Park business owners and staff on a day and time to be arranged by Angie at 
North Park Main Street. 

 North Park Car Show: September 9, 2017. The Balboa Tennis Club has agreed 
to host us for our 8th Annual Car Show, and Steve has already obtained the 
permit from the City to use the parking lot. 

 Old House Fair - although Maureen is not organizing this event, as she is retiring 
from her store in South Park, we believe this event will go on in June. More later. 

 Toyland Parade: December 2, 2017. We expect the parade to be held the first 
Saturday in December like last year. This year, Steve and Katherine will not be in 
town on parade day, so we will be looking for other volunteer(s) to coordinate 
participants and delivery of the water tower to the parade site if Victor is inspired 
to dance again as the most popular entry in the parade. 

 
NEXT MEETING 
The next meeting will be THURSDAY March 16, 2017 at 6:30 pm in a second floor meeting 
room at Grace Lutheran Church, 3967 Park Boulevard, corner of Park and Lincoln Avenue.  
 
Prepared by 

 
 

Katherine Hon 
Secretary, North Park Historical Society 
 



 

  



 

 
 
 
 

 


